VILLAGE OF CORONA

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Regular Meeting

July 14, 2009
5:30 PM

A Regular Meeting of the Corona Village Council was held on July 14, 2009 at 5:30 P.M. at Corona Village Hall, Corona, New Mexico.

PRESENT:

Mayor Hignight
COUNCIL MEMBERS:
Sherrill Bradford
Terri Racher
Samuel Seely
Kimberlee Smith
EMPLOYEES:

Janet Verna

Turner Wilson

VISITORS:

See attached list.

ABSENT:

None
The Mayor called the meeting to order.

 Pledge of Allegiance

FIRST ON THE AGENDA

Approval of Purchase Requisitions and Review of Purchase Vouchers

The Mayor stated there were no Purchase Requisitions to approve.

The Mayor asked if there were any questions regarding the Purchase Vouchers.

Councilor Seely asked how often the Village paid Workers’ Compensation; monthly, quarterly or yearly?
The Clerk stated Workers’ Compensation was paid bi-annually.   
The Clerk stated they were billed for the total amount, but they were also given the option to make two payments. 
The Mayor commented if there were no further questions they would move on with the next agenda item.
NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Approval of Minutes

The Mayor asked for a motion to approve the Minutes.  He stated he had corrections and would list the corrections after the motion had been made.
Councilor Racher made a motion to approve the Minutes from the Special Meeting on June 23, 2009.
Councilor Seely seconded the motion.

The Mayor listed a correction on page 5 (line 26) changing the word “to” to “of”, a correction on page 6 (line 6) adding the word “the” between stated and gas, a correction on page 6 (line 27) adding the word “Water” between Rural and Association and a correction on Page 6 (line 30) changing “Council” to “Councilor”.
Councilor Seely noted on page 1 a correction to remove “Councilor Smith” from the “present” list as she was not in attendance for the June 23rd meeting, on page 5 a correction to change “Smokey the Bear” to simply “Smokey Bear” and also on page 5 a correction to change the spelling of “Forrest” to “Forest”. 
The Clerk also noted a correction on page 4 (line 19) adding a period to the end of the sentence. 
The Mayor called the vote.

The Clerk called the roll.

Councilor Racher:  For
Councilor Seely:  For
Councilor Smith:  For 
Councilor Bradford:  For
None Opposed.

Motion Passed.
NEXT ON THE AGENDA
Discussion of Ordinance #09-07 Regarding Solid Waste Rates

The Mayor stated the proposed ordinance was based on the rates that were recently approved by the Lincoln County Solid Waste Authority.

The Mayor stated the resolution passed by the LCSWA was also included in the packet.

Councilor Racher made a motion to post Proposed Ordinance #09-07 regarding Solid Waste Rates.
Councilor Smith seconded the motion.

The Mayor stated he had also changed the bulk rates for the businesses based on a similar percentage of increase. 

Council Seely questioned the new RV Park rate and stated it was almost a 50% increase to the current rate - $22.00 compared to $30.00.
The Mayor stated he made the change based on the total of two residential rates, but he stated sometimes the RV Parks were not full.  He also stated he did not know what the middle ground was since the RV Parks had different numbers of spaces.

Councilor Seely he stated he had only one space in his RV Park filled. 

Councilor Racher stated RV Park residents used less utility services than a house. 

Councilor Seely asked if the Mayor had used a straight percentage when he calculated the new rates.

The Mayor stated he had just used even dollar increments to establish the new rates.

Discussion followed regarding the rates for RV Parks, Hotels and Convenience Stores and what the appropriate rate should be.
The Mayor stated he was open to any suggestions as to what the rates should be.

Discussion followed regarding the budget, building reserves and constructing future improvements to the solid waste facility.

Councilor Racher stated she thought $30.00 was too high and suggested that it should be $25.00.
Councilor Bradford stated she thought it should only be $25.00.

Councilor Bradford stated she was thinking in the future and that soon there would also be a sewer fee added to all the utility bills.

Councilor Seely stated, due to the RV Park trash rate, his utility bill from his RV Park with no water usage was more than his utility bill from his home with water usage. 
The Mayor stated he was ok with changing the RV Park rate to $25.00.

Councilor Racher asked if the pick-up load rate had also been increased.
The Mayor stated he had changed the rate from $45.00 to $54.00.

The Mayor called the vote.

The Clerk called the roll.

Councilor Smith:  For
Councilor Racher:  For
Councilor Bradford:   For
Councilor Seely:  For
None Opposed.
Motion Passed.
Councilor Racher asked if the resolution from LCSWA could also be posted so residents would understand why the rates were increasing.  She asked if everyone thought it was a good idea or would it be just more confusing for the residents. 

The Mayor stated the LCSWA resolution would be attached to the proposed ordinance when it was posted.
NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Approval of Resolution #09-07 Regarding Agreement for Services from SNMEDD

The Mayor asked for a motion to approve the ordinance regarding the Southeastern New Mexico Economic Development District.

Councilor Seely made a motion to approve Resolution #09-07 Regarding the Agreement for Services from SNMEDD.
Councilor Racher seconded the motion.

The Mayor stated the resolution was the annual agreement the Village made with SNMEDD for services for the 2009-2010 budget year.

The Mayor stated the amount paid was based on population.

The Mayor asked if there were any questions.
The Mayor called the vote.

The Clerk called the roll.

Councilor Smith:  For
Councilor Bradford:  For
Councilor Seely:  For
Councilor Racher: For
None Opposed.

Motion Passed.
NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Public Works Monthly Update- Turner Wilson

Water:
Mr. Wilson described the water leaks that had occurred over the previous weekend.

Mr. Wilson stated otherwise the water system operations had been good.  He stated the treatment plant was also operating very well.  He stated there had been no reports of brown water.   He reported there had been no lightning with the recent rain storms.

Mr. Wilson stated the new chlorinator was working very well, and he had been able to greatly reduce the amount of time it took to monitor the water system.  

Councilor Racher stated she had noticed an improvement with chlorine level in her water.

Huey Lane:

Mr. Wilson stated the new line was all hooked up, flushed, and disinfected.  
Mr. Wilson stated he would start the following week on hooking up the existing services to the new line and then would move on to the new connections.

Mr. Wilson stated water usage was very high due to the weather being very hot and dry.
Natural Gas Connection:
Mr. Wilson stated the new gas leak detection instrument had arrived and thanked the Council for approving the purchase.  

Mr. Wilson stated he used the new instrument to complete the final item on the audit.  Mr. Wilson stated he had sent his response to the PRC on all the audit findings.  He stated it would be a few weeks before he would hear back confirming the PRC’s approval.
Councilor Racher asked if El Paso Natural Gas had provided the requested documents.
Mr. Wilson stated El Paso Natural Gas had finally provided the requested documents, and the problem had been solved.

Natural Gas Public Awareness Program:  

Mr. Wilson stated the Public Awareness Brochure had been sent out to area residents and he would be compiling the results of the survey.  He stated the results would show what areas he would need to improve consumer communications.
Solid Waste:

Mr. Wilson stated the contractor working on the Post Office improvements ended up with hot-mix leftovers, and the Village was offered the leftovers.  

Mr. Wilson reported he gladly accepted the leftovers, and the hot-mix was used to fill in Huey Lane where it had been dug up to install the new waterline.
Mr. Wilson stated Brent Racher was working on chipping the branch pile.  He stated the mulch was very clean and fine, and they would be available to assist residents with loading their pick-ups and trailers upon request.
Councilor Bradford stated the American Legion Auxiliary would be working at the Cemetery, and she stated she would stop by the yard to pick up a half load of mulch.

Mr. Wilson also stated the Mayor had arranged with the Lincoln County Solid Waste Authority for an open-top dumpster for the tires that had been collecting at the yard, but it would be a few weeks before LCSWA would be able to drop the dumpster off for loading.

Wastewater Treatment System:

Mr. Wilson reported Areomode had been in Corona and completed an inspection of the Wastewater Treatment Plant.

Mr. Wilson stated a few items needing correction had been called out, and Cone Construction would eventually be back to correct the punch list.

Corona Festival:

Mr. Wilson asked if there was anything the Council wanted done before the Festival.
Councilor Bradford asked if some of the trees on Main Street could be trimmed.

Councilor Bradford noted the mature pinon trees at the Cemetery were in very poor shape, and she stated the Auxiliary would add water whenever possible.

Councilor Racher stated she had been at the park recently, and everything looked very good.

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Discussion Items from the Mayor 

1. The Mayor reported the Water Trust Board had sent a questionnaire, and the paperwork looked as if it would start to flow soon.  The Mayor reported the interest rate for the WTB Loan would be 0% with a small administration fee.
2. The Mayor reported there would be an Open Meetings Act meeting in Santa Fe on July 29, 2009, and he asked if any members of the Council would be able to attend the meeting along with him and the Clerk.
3. The Mayor reported the Village had received $43,000 from the Department of Transportation Co-op Funding Road Program.  He reminded the Council that the previous year the Village had been awarded $58,000 along with the balance of an existing legislative grant for $29,000 totaling $131,000.  He stated the previous year’s project description was to pave Ker Avenue to the Rodeo Arena and Mariposa Lane around the park.  He also suggested road work could be done on Huey Lane


He went on to explain the $4331.00 shortage with the match money requirement.   
He stated the Village could make the project smaller so the required match money 
would be $4331.00 less, or the Council could decide to spend the full amount.  
The Mayor suggested the Village would probably have enough funding since the 
projected gross receipts had been under estimated.
4. The Mayor stated the Clerk had been notified by the New Mexico Finance Authority that the Village would receive $50,000 for the 40 Year Water Plan.  


The Clerk stated she would wait until the grant agreement was signed before she 
would advertise for proposals.
5. The Mayor stated the Clerk had filed a grant application with FEMA for a New Main Fire Station for $580,000.  The Mayor described to the Council the plans for a new Fire Department facility.

6. The Mayor stated he would be attending the Water Rights Adjudication Forum in Roswell on the 18th of July at 11:00 am.  The Mayor asked if any members of the Council were interested in attending the meeting with him.
7. The Mayor stated the Clerk had made a schedule for the Corona Festival, and he had added the schedule to the website under “Special Events”. 

Councilor Bradford made the comment it was not called “Corona Days”, and the 
correct name was the “Corona Festival”. 
The Clerk stated she would make the correction to the flyer.

The Mayor stated he would make the correction to the website.

The Mayor asked if there were any other questions or comments from the Council.

Councilor Bradford stated the American Legion Auxiliary was working together with the Fire Department on an emergency procedure incase of fire.  She stated the Auxiliary would like to have a town meeting in August to discuss the procedure with the community.

Councilor Bradford asked if there was a solution to promote the crushing of plastic bottles so more would be able to fit into the dumpster.
The Clerk stated she was planning to make a flyer and enclose it in the August utility bills. 
The Mayor asked if there were any other questions or comments from the community.

Adjournment
Councilor Smith made a motion to adjourn.
Councilor Seely seconded the motion.
The Mayor called the vote.

The Clerk called the roll.

Councilor Smith:  For
Councilor Racher: For
Councilor Bradford:   For
Councilor Seely: For
None Opposed.

Motion Passed.
Approved

__________________________






___________

William E. Hignight, Mayor






Date

___________________________





_____________

Janet L. Verna, Clerk/Treasurer






Date   
